The Lionfish Introduction to The Southeast United States

Dylan Elks

Fall 2004

The lionfish, Pterois Volitans/ Miles Complex is a small tropical fish native to the South Pacific and Indian Ocean.  This member of the scorpion fish family is noted for its unique beauty and venomous spines which likely contribute to its wide spread popularity as an ornamental aquarium fish.  Adults can grow to 17 inches and weigh up to 2.5 pounds.

The lionfish are now an invasive species in the Atlantic Ocean.  They are believed to have been introduced to the waters off shore of Florida in the early to mid 1990s.  The introduction of this species to Atlantic waters is most likely connected to the aquarium fish trade, though it is not clear whether the release of the fish into open water was intentional.  By 2000 the lionfish had been observed from Florida to Cape Hatteras, NC.  Most likely the Gulf Stream played part in the transport of the lionfish eggs and larvae northward up the east coast.  Lionfish have been sited as far north as New York. 

The venomous lionfish spines are an issue for divers.  The stings have been described as very painful, and could endanger the life of a diver if stung at depth.  However, no deaths have been reported.  


Though the stings of the lionfish are potential nuisance to humans the greatest management issue regarding the fish is the harm to other fish species and fishing industry.  The lionfish has few known predators in the waters of the Southeastern United States.  In fact the lionfish itself is a voracious predator and feeds on both small and large fish.  Residing mostly on hard bottom environments ranging from 85 to 300 feet in depth the lionfish diet includes the young of several commercially important fish that spawn in these areas such as snapper and grouper.  

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, NOAA is heading up the effort to solve the lionfish problem through research and public out reach.  Three of NOAA’s  offices, the National Ocean Service, the National Marine Fisheries Service, and the Office of Oceanic and Atmospheric Research are involved in the study.  NOAA has contracted scientists from UNCW to conduct research on the spread of the lionfish population.  In the summer of 2004 many lionfish were observed off the Carolina coast.  It now is evident that the lionfish population is reproducing and doing quite well.  The mission leader, Doug Kessling reports that “there is no stopping them now”.  
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